
             

 

Johnson School 
Welcome Back to School Special Reopening  

Newsletter 2020 and Parent Handbook 
We are excited to see everyone back at school this Fall! We are ready for 

your return and look forward to a wonderful year together.  
Below is important information regarding our reopening plans. 

 

  
 
WHEN IS THE FIRST DAY OF SCHOOL? 
 
The first day of school is scheduled to be Tuesday, September 8, 2020. This is a full ​in person​ day for 
students in ​Cohort A​.  Students in ​Cohort B also need to attend virtually via distance learning​.  ​On 
Wednesday, September 9, all students will be on distance learning.​  The third day of school is Thursday, 
September 10.  This is a full ​in person​ day for students in ​Cohort B.​  Students in ​Cohort A also need to 
attend virtually via distance learning.​ ​Our school day starts at 8:45 AM. Dismissal time is 3:20 PM at 
Johnson school.  ​Your classroom teacher will be sending out invitations to join Google Classroom by 
Friday, September 4.  
 
During the slow start: 
Monday - Cohort A - In Person; Cohort B must attend virtually via Distance Learning  
Tuesday - Cohort A - In Person; Cohort B must attend virtually via Distance Learning  
Wednesday - Everyone is on Distance Learning 
Thursday - Cohort B - In Person; Cohort A must attend virtually via Distance Learning  
Friday - Cohort B - In Person; Cohort A must attend virtually via Distance Learning  
 
 
WHAT ARE THE SCHOOL HOURS FOR MY CHILD? 



Regular School Day - 8:45 A.M. to 3:20 P.M. 
Early Dismissal Day - 8:45 A.M. to 12:30 P.M. 
Emergency Early Dismissal Day – 8:45 A.M. to 11:50 P.M. 
Parent/Teacher Conference days – 8:45A.M. to 12:50 PM. 
2 Hour Delay – 10:45 A.M. to 3:20 P.M. 
3 Hour Delay – 11:45 P.M. to 3:20 P.M. 
 
BPS SCHOOL START TIME SCHEDULE 
 
HOW DO I KNOW WHAT DAYS SCHOOL IS NOT IN SESSION OR WHAT DAYS ARE EARLY 
DISMISSAL DAYS? 
The district calendar can be found on the ​website​ (click). 
The district school start time schedule can also be found on our ​website ​(click) 
 
WHEN WILL I KNOW WHO MY CHILD’S TEACHER IS? 
Once you complete your ECOLLECT DEMOGRAPHIC UPDATE, you will be able to view your child’s 
teacher on August 28th.  You can access the​ Parent Portal Here 
 

 
 
UPDATING STUDENT DEMOGRAPHICS ON PARENT PORTAL BY MONDAY 8/24/20 
Log in to update your Demographics Forms and Information. 
 ​CLICK HERE FOR DIRECTIONS 
 
PARENT PORTAL 
Parents and Guardians- access the ​Parent Portal Here 
 
If you already have an account, there is no need to create additional accounts for additional students. 
Once you login, choose Account Preferences > Students tab > click the Add button. Simply add students 
using their Access ID and Access Passwords that were provided to you​. If you have forgotten your 
password, please click on the Forgot Username or Password? link and you will receive an email at the 
email address you used when setting up your account. 
Click here​ for the Parent Portal Access instructions 
 
Parents/Guardians MUST "​Create Account​" prior to logging in the first time. To create a parent 
account, click the "Create Account" tab. You will create your own username and password and then 
Link your student to your new account using the Access ID and Access Password given to you at 
registration.  
 
 
 
 

https://sites.google.com/bethel.k12.ct.us/bethel-public-schools-covid-19/home
http://www.bethel.k12.ct.us/cms/one.aspx?pageId=2183045
http://www.bethel.k12.ct.us/common/pages/DisplayFile.aspx?itemId=14285390
https://ps.bethel.k12.ct.us/public/
https://drive.google.com/file/d/15mCF_dWqOjfKryOlHjA5cz-0NtdkWrw1/view?usp=sharing
https://ps.bethel.k12.ct.us/public/
https://drive.google.com/file/d/1F8hSqsq5NxAEI9uTe1xQpmbs4qJIus62/view?usp=sharing


 
HOW DO I KNOW WHAT BUS MY CHILD WILL TAKE? 
All bus runs will be posted on our website before the first day of school.  
Our web-site is ​www.bethel.k12.ct.us​. If you have any bus related questions, please contact the bus 
company at 203-748-8091. Your child’s teacher will convey other bus details to you during orientation. 
 
The bus company routes all children to and from school from the vicinity of his/her home address. If 
your child will be going to or from school from a daycare provider/facility, it is ​bfi^kZmbo^​ that you 
notify the bus company, First Student​, ​at 748-8091 ​)--%$)!4%,9​ ​to have your child placed on the 
correct bus. You must then contact the school office, Ms. Caram at Johnson 203-794-8700 to give them 
the information. 
 
BUSES 

ǒ Every student must wear a mask on the bus. 
ǒ All bus drivers must wear a mask on the bus. 
ǒ The district will provide back-up masks if students do not have face coverings when boarding 

the bus or van.  
ǒ We will have clear expectations for drivers and bus monitors related to face coverings and other 

safety measures.  
ǒ First Student, our bus company,  will reinforce all protocols. 
ǒ Students ​will be assigned seats and not allowed to change seats​ during the route.  
ǒ Please remind your children that they ​must stay in their assigned seat ​(ESPECIALLY WHEN 

THERE IS A SUBSTITUTE BUS DRIVER) 
ǒ Siblings will be seated together, when possible, for cohorting purposes. 
ǒ Please review these above bus expectations with your children prior to the First Day of School. 

 

 
 

NEW Electronic Dismissal Note Process- Please read! 
 
Please fill out our PERMANENT DISMISSAL NOTE for your children in 3-5​ If there are an changes to 
your child’s drop off or pick up location, you must contact First Student​, ​at 748-8091 ​)--%$)!4%,9​ to 
have your child placed on the correct bus. You must then contact the school office, Ms. Caram at 
203-794-8700, to give them the information. 
 
You must fill out one permanent dismissal form per child.  WE ARE GOING PAPERLESS for health and 
safety reasons. Please complete this form by ​&kb]ZrÅ !n`nlm ûāma​,​ ûùûù​.  
Please only fill this form out ONCE per child. 

http://www.bethel.k12.ct.us/


 
Johnson Permanent Dismissal Note 
 
Per BOE policy 3541.6C ​Ú Ð​�6�L�Q�J�O�H���G�D�\���F�K�D�Q�J�H�V���R�I���E�X�V���D�V�V�L�J�Q�P�H�Q�W�V���Z�L�O�O���Q�R�W���E�H���S�H�U�P�L�W�W�H�G���I�U�R�P���J�U�D�G�H�V���3�U�H���.��
�W�K�U�R�X�J�K�������X�Q�O�H�V�V���W�K�H���F�K�D�Q�J�H���L�V���Q�H�F�H�V�V�L�W�D�W�H�G���E�\���D�Q���H�P�H�U�J�H�Q�F�\�����,�Q���W�K�H�V�H���F�D�V�H�V�����S�D�U�H�Q�W�V���J�X�D�U�G�L�D�Q�V���P�X�V�W���Q�R�W�L�I�\��
�W�K�H���V�F�K�R�R�O���L�Q���Z�U�L�W�L�Q�J�����,�I���W�K�H���V�F�K�R�R�O���D�S�S�U�R�Y�H�V���W�K�H���U�H�T�X�H�V�W���W�K�H���V�W�X�G�H�Q�W���Z�L�O�O���E�H���J�L�Y�H�Q���D���G�R�F�X�P�H�Q�W���W�R���S�U�H�V�H�Q�W���W�R���W�K�H��
�E�X�V���G�U�L�Y�H�U���W�K�D�W���D�I�W�H�U�Q�R�R�Q​ÈÑ  
 
3mn]^gml pbee ghm [^ Zeehp^] mh \aZg`^ [nl^l _hk ÐieZr ]Zm^lÈÑ 
 
 

 
 
WHAT IF I NEED TO MAKE A TEMPORARY CHANGE TO MY CHILD'S DAILY DISMISSAL PLAN? 
If you need to pick your child up early or change their regular permanent dismissal plan, please fill out 
our ​Electronic Change in Permanent Dismissal Note.​ We are asking to not send in any paper notes to the 
school or office. ​All changes in dismissal should be electronically submitted on the form below by 
10:00 AM on the day of the change in dismissal.​  If you forget to fill out the form before 10:00AM, 
please contact the office (Johnson 203-794-8700) before ​1:45 PM​.  We are not able to accept changes to 
dismissal after 2:00 PM due to safety measures. If it is a true emergency, please call the main office. 
Please note that parent entries are timestamped.  This form must be filled out ​ONLY​ on the day of the 
change. Please don’t fill out the forms in advance.  ​!_m^k úùÇùù Zf rhn -534 #!,, 4(% -!). /&&)#%È  
 
*haglhg 3\ahhe #aZg`^ h_ $blfbllZe &hkf 
 
DO I NEED TO CALL THE SCHOOL IF MY CHILD WILL BE ABSENT OR TARDY? 
Yes, each school has a designated 24 hour attendance only phone number for absences and tardies. 
Johnson  School – 203-794-8700.​ Please call before 8:20 A.M.  
 
 
 

 
 
NEWSLETTERS: 
Johnson School sends weekly newsletters via email to all households. These newsletters contain 
important information and are our link between home and school. If you do not receive your school’s 
newsletter when the school year begins, please notify the office (Johnson 203-794-8700). 

https://forms.gle/ihGQ7L3vSvR9Svk18
https://forms.gle/EypzdzKaoksHpHgk9


 

 
 
WHAT SCHOOL SUPPLIES WILL MY CHILD NEED? 
A general list of school supplies for Johnson School was in your welcome packet. They are also posted 
on our schools websites @ ​www.bethel.k12.ct.us  
You may also click here:​ Johnson School Summer Resource/Supply List 
3mn]^gml hg $blmZg\^ ,^Zkgbg` pbee g^^] l\ahhe lniieb^l Zl p^ee​È 
 
SHOULD I PACK A SNACK AND WATER BOTTLE FOR MY CHILD EACH DAY? 
Yes, students will have a daily snack in their classroom.  Please pack a healthy, preferably a ​no nut 
snack that your child can manage independently.  Please also remember to include a water bottle that is 
separate from your child’s lunch.  Water fountains for drinking directly from the fountain will be closed 
and students may only refill their bottles in the classroom sinks.  
 
HOW DOES MY CHILD BUY A SCHOOL LUNCH? 
Our district uses​ ​the online system​, mySchoolBucks, ​for parents to make deposits to manage their 
child’s lunch account online! Make payments!  View account balances! No more forgotten lunch money! 
Get through the serving line faster! Spend more time with friends and have more time to enjoy meals!  
 
Please visit the website at:​ ​www.myschoolbucks.com​.  
Money deposited into ​mySchoolBucks.com​ will typically arrive at the school the same day. You can set 
your low balance settings to remind you when it's time to add more money.   
Should you encounter any problems with ​mySchoolBucks.com​ and need online support, you may dial 
855-832-5226. You may also contact Amanda Riley, General Manager, at ​rileya@bethel.k12.ct.us​ or 
(203) 794-8722, for questions about the Food Service Program. 
 
BACKPACKS: 
Each day your child may have items to transport to and from school. It is essential that your child have a 
backpack to ensure that things get to the proper place. Label backpacks on the inside with your child’s 
name. A large backpack allows the children to get projects and media books home without being 
damaged.  
 

 
MASKS 



ǒ Per our Bethel Public Schools reopening plan, all students and staff must wear a face covering. 
ǒ Teach and reinforce use of ​cloth face coverings​.  
ǒ Please remind your children over the next couple of weeks to not touch the face covering and to 

wash their hands​ frequently.  
ǒ Here is  information on ​proper use, removal, and washing of cloth face coverings​.  
ǒ Students can take their masks off while eating, drinking, during PE outside and recess when 

students are outside, and effectively practicing social distancing. 
ǒ Students will have a paper bag to place their masks in during lunch and a clothespin to hang 

during their outside recess time. 
ǒ It is recommended that students bring in more than one mask per day.  Also, please be sure to 

wash the masks after use. Practice with your child for a day and determine how many masks 
would be comfortable for him/her - each child is different.  

 

 
 
SOCIAL DISTANCING SIGNS AND MESSAGES​ - Take some time to review some of the signs and 
messages the students will see in school.  They will also be reviewed in class. 

ǒ You will see ​Stop the Spread​ ​signs​ in prominent locations throughout Johnson school  to create a 
constant visual reminder of ​prevention strategies​.  

ǒ Signs on ​handwashing​ will be placed on mirrors in every bathroom as visual reminders.  
ǒ Developmentally appropriate instructional ​videos​ will be developed and presented to students 

on handwashing, ​properly wearing face coverings​ and prevention strategies. 
ǒ Daily ​announcements​ will highlight prevention and hygiene strategies.  
ǒ Visual cues (circles) will be placed on the floors in hallways at 6ft increments to indicate 

appropriate social distance.  
ǒ We will teach students how to “stop on a spot” when traveling from one area to another if 

necessary. 
ǒ Directional arrows will also be placed in hallways/stairways to indicate traffic flow throughout 

the building. 
ǒ Signage will be on the walls and classrooms reminding our social distancing guidelines. 

 
BATHROOMS 

ǒ Every grade/classroom will use a designated bathroom to ensure cohorting/contact tracing 
ǒ Some stalls and sinks will be closed in order to allow for social distancing in bathrooms.  

 
RECESS 

ǒ Individual classroom teachers will supervise and have a designated time and location (zones) for 
recess and outside activities throughout the day.  

ǒ Recess and outside activities will be staggered throughout the day based on a schedule. 
ǒ We also will have outdoor learning spaces for students and staff. 
ǒ Youngsters should be appropriately dressed to spend time outdoors during recess. Warm 

clothes, gloves, hats, and boots are required during winter months. Children well enough to 
come to school should be well enough to be outside during recess. Exceptions, for medical 
reasons, may be granted on an individual basis with a doctor’s note. In the event of inclement or 
severely cold weather, outdoor recess will be held indoors. 

 



VISITORS��
ǒ Per Bethel Public Schools Reopening plan, all visitors will be prohibited, unless legally 

mandated.  
ǒ Parent meetings, including PTO and parent groups, will be scheduled virtually.  
ǒ Before and After Care Programs will follow all of the protocols outlined in this guidance 

document.   
 
ATTENDANCE IF SICK OR ON QUARANTINE 

ǒ If your child is sick for any reason, they may log in virtually at 8:45 AM that day and participate 
from home if they are able.  For example, if your child is at home with strep throat, and they feel 
up to it, they may participate in Distance Learning that day.  

ǒ If they are too sick to participate, they should be called in absent via the attendance line. 
ǒ If a child is under quarantine, they may log in virtually.  
ǒ Email your child’s teacher as soon as possible if they will be attending virtually when they 

typically attend in person,  so that he/she can provide you with links you may need.  
ǒ Remember you will need a Chromebook or computer to participate!  
ǒ If you do not call the attendance line, and your child does not log in with the teacher, they will be 

marked absent by the teacher.  
 
EARLY DISMISSALS 

ǒ If you need to pick up your child early, please be sure you fill out the following by 10:00AM: 
ƺ *haglhg 3\ahhe #aZg`^ h_ $blfbllZe &hkf 

 
ǒ Use our intercom/buzzer system to alert the office that you are here.  
ǒ The secretary will talk to you through the intercom system. 
ǒ You will be asked to show your ID to the camera. 
ǒ Keep your ID out and ready to use again once the door opens and you enter the vestibule.  
ǒ You will not enter the building past the vestibule. 
ǒ Your child will be called down and we will open the door to the vestibule once they have arrived. 

 
LATE ARRIVALS 

ǒ If you are dropping off your child and there is not a staff member standing there to greet you, 
your child is late and you must walk to the front door. 

ǒ Please use the intercom system at the front door to alert the office that your child is arriving late.  
ǒ You will be asked for your child's name, teacher name, grade and the reason for arriving tardy.  
ǒ The office will sign your student into Power School. 
ǒ Students will then be permitted to enter and proceed directly to their classroom. 
ǒ Due to our COVID visitor policy, parents/guardians must remain outside the entire time. 
ǒ Please adhere to social distancing when standing in line with other parents/guardians who are 

also arriving tardy.  
ǒ We ask for your patience as we need to check in every child in an orderly fashion. 
ǒ Please have your ID ready as we will not be signing children in on a sign in sheet 

 
PARENT PICK UP 

ǒ We will be using a drive through parent pick up process this year. 
ǒ If you are using our Parent Pick Up System- please create and print our FAMILY NAME PICK UP 

SIGN that will be displayed in your car's windshield/dashboard.  
ǒ CLICK LINK BELOW- MAKE A COPY- AND PRINT  



ǒ https://docs.google.com/document/d/1-p3PLSH5dm7i-Zv6m9UkWvcH0hKZFmQagxRu1pkTnF
o/copy 

ǒ  
�| Please stay in your car and enter the parent pick up line  
�| You MUST have your name plate displayed  
�| Staff will radio for students, who will exit designated doors 

�v Grades 3 and 4 will exit through the Main Entrance 
�v Grade 5 will exit through the Front Door to the New Wing closest to the 

Media Center 
 
PARENT DROP OFF 

ǒ Parent drop off begins at 8:30. Students will not be allowed in the building before 8:30. 
ǒ Parent drop off ends promptly at 8:45.  
ǒ Please drive your car up to the curb and your child will exit your car from the passenger side.  
ǒ Do not get out of your vehicle for any reason. 
ǒ Grades 3 & 4:​Students will enter through the Main Entrance - there will be signs . 
ǒ Grade 5: ​Students will enter through the front doors to the new wing-closest to the Media 

Center. 
ƺ Staff members will greet your child and escort them to their designated entrance. 
ƺ Additional staff members will be outside/inside to help students find their classrooms. 

 
ǒ If your child needs assistance getting out of the car, please park your vehicle in a spot and walk 

your child to the curb (not to the front door).  
ǒ Please do not pull around the car in front of you.  
ǒ If a staff member is not standing outside you MUST park and walk your child into school and use 

our late arrival process. (see above for late arrival system) 
 

 
LUNCH 

ǒ Students may bring their own lunch from home. 
ǒ Lunch will be served on carts to each classroom by our fabulous lunch monitors.  
ǒ Students can order hot/cold lunch daily through our Daily Lunch Count and by using our 

www.myschoolbucks.com​. ​program. 
ǒ Snacks can be eaten in the classroom or outside. 
ǒ The cafeteria is not offering snacks this year. 
ǒ Allergies: 

ƺ The students are at their own desk, spaced apart, there is no sharing of food items, they 
are washing their hands before they eat, eating lunch, washing their hands again after 
meals.  The classroom environment is just as safe as in the cafeteria.  

ƺ If you have a particular concern about your child’s allergies, please contact the school 
nurse (see below). 

ǒ Visit our ​Food and Nutrition​ website for menus and information. 
ǒ Bethel Public Schools offers healthy meals every school day. Your child may qualify for either 

free meals or reduced price meals. If your child qualifies for Free/Reduced price meals, breakfast 


